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July 16, 2009

By Sarah Hardin, intern 

If you were looking to read one of Senator Brunstetter’s witty and insightful newsletters, I’m afraid this week you came to the wrong place.  Senator Brunstetter has asked me, his intern, to write a newsletter with some of my observations of the NC Senate.  So this week, you’ll be hearing from someone with absolutely no power or influence, although Senator Brunstetter and I do wield about the same level of authority on matters relating to the budget.
I am about to start my junior year at NC State, where I am studying Communications-Media and Spanish, and I have been with Senator Brunstetter’s office since March.  I’m pretty widely known among my friends as a political nerd, and I wanted to come to the General Assembly to learn firsthand how the legislative process works.  As an intern, I attend many meetings and observe a lot of the workings of the state.  I enjoy watching the legislators play games with each others’ minds, and while the partisan nature of issues such as the budget doesn’t surprise me, I didn’t expect to see the circus that we have seen this Session.
The Senate and the House agreed upon a new continuing resolution yesterday.  The old resolution was set to expire at midnight, but the House and the Senate couldn’t agree upon the terms for a new resolution.  In the end, both houses agreed to continue spending at 84 percent of last year’s level, and they gave the budget writers until the end of this month to finish writing a budget.
We have been hearing a lot from constituents about this budget.  Many are upset because the budget proposal threatens to drastically cut programs that are important to a lot of people.  Others are worried about the proposed tax package.  The way I see it, there isn’t a good solution to this problem.  It seems that every time we hear from Governor Perdue, her “revenue package” is more expensive, so much so that budget writers in the Legislature are becoming uncomfortable.  No one wants to cut the vital services, but it is simply too costly to make up the $4 billion shortfall with taxes alone in a time when families are already hurting financially.
We hear a lot from Forsyth County residents on this issue, and on many other issues of importance.  One of my primary duties is to read and answer the emails that Senator Brunstetter receives from his constituents.  Even though we sometimes receive hundreds of messages a day, we do our best to read and answer each one.  It is important to us that citizens who are passionate enough to contact us receive information about the General Assembly straight from the source, and that is why I try to add each person who contacts us to our weekly newsletter list.   
One of my favorite things here at the General Assembly is talking to the pages that Senator Brunstetter sponsors.  This week we had the pleasure of sponsoring Wes Fagg and Turner Welch.  I like to try and get to know our pages a little bit, and indoctrinate them as much as I can.  For example, I make sure they’re on the right track with their college decisions, which of course means that the only school they should be considering is NC State.  Most of these pages seem to be Carolina fans like Wes and Turner, but neither Senator Brunstetter nor I can support that.  He clings to his alliance to UVA, because that’s where he went to law school.  At least we in North Carolina know that blue and orange isn’t really a good color combination, even if some do insist on forcing their football teams to wear baby blue.
Another highlight of most weeks is attending committee meetings.  Some committee meetings are certainly more entertaining than others, and this week’s Commerce Committee surely fits that description.  One of the bills on the agenda looked to encourage residents to use clotheslines to dry their laundry rather than their dryers, in order to conserve energy.  The bill would prevent municipalities and counties from prohibiting clothesline use.  I found myself agreeing with Senator Malcolm Graham, a Charlotte Democrat, for the first time when he said, “We just can’t legislate everything.”  As soon as the words left his mouth, the Republicans began chuckling in agreement and the Democrats began murmuring in confusion.  The Senators on the committee got into a brief discussion about what kinds of garments are proper to hang on a clothesline and display to one’s neighbors, when finally Senator R.C. Soles, the committee chair, reminded all that this was “serious business.”  There is a fantastic account of the meeting online.
One issue that doesn’t appear to want to die is Senate Bill 460, aptly named the “Puppy Mill Bill.”  Senator Brunstetter still insists on barking at Senator Don Davis each time they encounter each other in the hallway, and his habit has begun to spread to some of his Senate comrades.  If you come to visit us and hear legislators barking, never fear!  They’ve been crazy for some time now.  We continue to receive emails on the issue, and we have seen dozens of lobbyists and interested parties passionately speaking either for or against this bill.  There seem to be so many discrepancies between what advocates and opponents are saying about the bill, and what the bill actually says, even among people on the same side of the issue, that our Legislative Assistant, Genie Clark, has resolved to run off a copy of the bill for any person who darkens the door of the office wishing to speak either for or against the bill.  She plans to ask any lobbyist or concerned citizen to read the bill and make a small presentation on it, similar to a book report, before she allows that person to speak with Senator Brunstetter on the issue.  Lobbyists’ troubles aren’t over yet, though.  Senator Brunstetter keeps a baseball bat behind his desk.  Consider yourselves warned! 
We really enjoy hearing from everyone.  I hope you have a great weekend.

Sarah


